# LIFE OF THOMAS CARLYLE

Published @ 2017 Trieste Publishing Pty Ltd

ISBN 9780649185849

Life of Thomas Carlyle by Richard Garnett

Except for use in any review, the reproduction or utilisation of this work in whole or in part in any form by any electronic, mechanical or other means, now known or hereafter invented, including xerography, photocopying and recording, or in any information storage or retrieval system, is forbidden without the permission of the publisher, Trieste Publishing Pty Ltd, PO Box 1576 Collingwood, Victoria 3066 Australia.

All rights reserved.

Edited by Trieste Publishing Pty Ltd. Cover @ 2017

This book is sold subject to the condition that it shall not, by way of trade or otherwise, be lent, re-sold, hired out, or otherwise circulated without the publisher's prior consent in any form or binding or cover other than that in which it is published and without a similar condition including this condition being imposed on the subsequent purchaser.

www.triestepublishing.com

# RICHARD GARNETT

# LIFE OF THOMAS CARLYLE



# "Great Wariters."

EDITED BY

PROFESSOR ERIC S. ROBERTSON, M.A.

LIFE OF CARLYLE.

C2867/ 178:31

## LIFE

OF

# THOMAS CARLYLE

RICHARD GARNETT, LL.D.

3600.58 39.

LONDON
WALTER SCOTT
24 WARWICK LANE, PATERNOSTER ROW

1887

(All rights reserved.)

## CONTENTS.

#### CHAPTER I.

Thomas Carlyle born at Ecclefechan, Dumfries, December 4, 1795; his father a mason and a man of highly original character; his mother anxious and loving; taught at the village school, and afterwards at Annan Grammar School; goes to Edinburgh University at thirteen; intended for the ministry of the Kirk of Scotland, which he declines to enter; becomes mathematical teacher at Annan Academy in the summer of 1814; his correspondence with his early friends; master of a school at Kirkealdy, Fife, in the summer of 1817; his acquaintance with Edward Irving; his studies; his first love; resigns his school, October, 1818; lives in Edinburgh and writes for Brewster's "Encyclopædia"; his dyspepsia and terrible depression; deliverance from the latter and "Baphometic fire-baptism," June, 1821; first acquaintance with Jane Baillie Welsh; parting from Irving, November, 1821 .

#### CHAPTER II.

Carlyle's study of German, 1819-1821; influence on him of Goethe, Jean Paul, and Fichte; writes on "Faust" in the New Edinburgh Review, April, 1822; writes "Life of Schiller" in London Magazine, 1823; translates "Wilhelm Meister" and "Specimens of German Romance," 1823-1827; tutor in the Buller family, 1822-24; residence in London, June, 1824-March, 1825; acquaintance with Coleridge; correspondence with Goethe; visits to Birmingham and Paris; lives with his brother Alexander at Hoddam Hill, Dumfries; bistory of his acquaintance with and courtship of Jane Baillie Welsh, 1821-1826; marries her and settles at Comely Bank, near Edinburgh, October, 1826

#### CHAPTER III.

Carlyle patronized by Jeffrey; contributes to Edinburgh and Foreign Reviews; removes to Craigenputtock, a lonely manor-house in Dumfries-shire, t828; his essay on Burns, Dec., 1828; his connection with the Edinburgh interfered with by Jeffrey's retirement from it; essay on Voltaire, April, 1829; connection with Fraser, Feb., 1830; begins "Sartor Resartus," Oct., 1830; domestic troubles and pecuniary difficulties; departs to seek a publisher for "Sartor" in London, Aug., 1831; prolonged stay in London; friendship with Mill and acquaintance with other men of letters; "Characteristics" written for the Edinburgh Review, Nov., 1831; death of his father, Jan., 1832; returns to Craigenputtock; writes essay on Johnson for Fraser, and on Diderot for Foreign Quarterly; lives in Edinburgh, 1832-33; plans "History of French Revolution" and writes on Cagliostro; returns to Craigenpattock; visit from Emerson, Aug., 1833; publication of "Sartor Resartus" commenced in Fraser, Dec., 1833; application for Edinburgh professorship of astronomy and misunderstanding with Jeffrey, Jan., 1834; removal from Craigenputtock to Cheyne Row, Chelsen, June, 1834 .

45

#### CHAPTER IV.

Unfavourable reception of "Sartor Resartus" when published in Fraser; account and criticism of the book; Carlyle's style and influence on the language; he begins to write "French Revolution," June, 1834; death of Irving, December; Carlyle's relations with Mill; accidental destruction of MS. of first volutie of "French Revolution," March, 1835; Carlyle's despair; he re-writes the volume by September; his friendship with Sterling and Leigh Hunt; "Sartor" published in America, April, 1836; "French Revolution" completed, Jan., 1837; Carlyle's feelings on the occasion, and opinion of his work

67

#### CHAPTER V.

"French Revolution" published; crificism of the work; its generally favourable reception; Carlyle agrees to deliver a course of lectures at the suggestion of Miss Martineau; lectures on German Literature at Willis's Rooms, May, 1837; his personal appearance; success of the course; subsequent courses on Periods of European Culture, Revolutions of Modern Europe, and Hero Worship (1838-1840); contemporary descriptions of Carlyle as a lecturer; he becomes known in London society; acquaintance with Landor, Wordsworth, and Southey; correspondence with Emerson; Emerson's generous efforts to circulate his writings in America; "Sartor" published in England in book-form (1838); essay on Scott in the Landon and Westminster Review (Jan., 1838); Carlyle meditates writing on Cromwell; writes "Chartism" (1839); publication of "Chartism," Dec., 1839; character of the

82

#### CHAPTER VI.

Carlyle's lectures on "Hero Worship" published, 1841; described and criticized; Carlyle edits Emerson's Essays; declines invitation to stand for a professorship at Edinburgh; death of Mrs. Carlyle's mother, Feb., 1842; Carlyle goes to Scotland to settle family affairs; bis letters to his wife; visits to Arnold, Redwood, and Thirlwall; lays "Cromwell" aside to write "Past and Present," which is completed in seven weeks, Jan.—Feb., 1843; account and criticism of the book; Carlyle's friends; Sterling, Maurice, Tennyson, Dickens, Mazzini, Masson; death of Sterling, Sept., 1844 100

#### CHAPTER VII.

Carlyle's difficulties in writing "Oliver Cromwell's Letters and Speeches"; at length he alters his plan and completes his work with ease, Aug., 1845; "Cromwell" published, Dec., 1845; account of the book; controversy as to the character of Cromwell; fabricated letters of Cromwell's imposed upon Carlyle by William Squire; Carlyle's evidence before the British Museum Commission; Emerson's visit to England, 1847, 48; his opinion of Carlyle; Carlyle's visit to Ireland, 1849, and notes of his tour (published in 1882); Carlyle's Latter-Day Pamphlets, 1850; his idea of entering public life; his essay on the Dictator Francia; highly characteristic of the strength and weakness of his teaching 116

#### CHAPTER VIII.

Misunderstanding between Carlyle and Mrs. Carlyle, occasioned by his friendship for Lady Ashburton, and ceasing upon her death in 1857; Mr. Fronde's conduct in publishing Mrs. Carlyle's letters; Carlyle writes his "Life of John Sterling," 1851; begins his "Life of Frederick the Great," and travels in Germany to collect materials, 1852; his enormous labour and incessant complaints; assistance received from his secretaries, Neuberg and Larkin; first volumes published in 1858, and the work completed in 1865; its style and character; Carlyle's friends and acquaintances about this time, Kingsley, Browning, Ruskin, Bishop Wilberforce; death of his mother, Dec., 1853; descriptions of his household by Conway and Gilchrist; Mrs. Carlyle's humour and management of her husband; Carlyle on the American Civil War, Aug., 1863; elected Lord Rector of the University of Edinburgh, 1865; delivers his inaugural address, April 2, 1866; sudden death of Mrs. Carlyle, April 21

#### CHAPTER IN.

Carlyle's intense grief for his wife's death; spends the winter at Mentone as the guest of the second Lady Ashburton;

INDEX

writes his "Reminiscences of Jane Carlyle and of Jeffre and Edward Irving"; this book not intended for pullication; conduct of his literary executor in relation tit; Carlyle's "Shooting Niagara," a pamphlet on the extension of the franchise (1867); his views on Mill Comte, and Darwin; "Early Kings of Norway" an "Portraits of John Knox" (1875); offered the Gran Cross of the Bath, which he declines, but accepts the Prussian Order, "Pour le Mérite," and a gold medallio from his British admirers (1874 and 1875); his niece come to live with him; Professor Norton's and Mr. Allingham' accounts of his later years; his bequests to Harvard Colleg and the University of Edinburgh; dies, Feb. 5, 1881 buried at Ecclefechan, Feb. 10	
CHAPTER X.	
Difficulty of judging a great man; recent increase of material for Carlyle's biography; vital essence of his teaching; his faith in God; his estimate of man; his ethics; insistence on truthfulness, on allegiance to Duty, on recognition of Fact, on perfect disinterestedness, on the nobility of Work; his views of politics and human destiny; his indifference to science and art; his power of word-painting; his mastery of language; his humour and genial compassion; probable durability of his fame; "Towards England no man has been and done like you"	166

### NOTE.

THE duty of acknowledging assistance derived from literary sources is very generally spared to the authors of this series by the copious bibliographies which constitute one of its distinctive features. these the courteous reader may conjecture what the writer must have read, and the critical reader may discover what he has omitted to read. Some special services, nevertheless, claim special expressions of gratitude. While in no respect responsible for any of the author's statements or opinions not directly quoted from himself, Professor Masson has laid him under the deepest obligation for help and counsel. To Mr. Alexander Ireland, another old and faithful friend of Carlyle's, the writer is indebted for his perusal of the proof-sheets, and for the loan of a copy of the "Reminiscences," in which the innumerable errors of the first edition, only within these last few days superseded by Professor Norton's, were carefully corrected by Mr. Ireland's own hand. Mr. Leslie Stephen's article in the "Dictionary of National Biography" has proved most serviceable as a luminous digest of the subject. Lastly, the author's thanks are due to the kind friend who has relieved the biographer of a Prophet of the secular and sublunary task of compiling an index.